JOINT MEETING BETWEEN MEMBERS OF THE CITY COUNCIL’S 

EXECUTIVE AND REPRESENTATIVES OF PARISH COUNCILS

HELD ON MONDAY 8 DECEMBER 2008 AT 7.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman), 


Councillor Joscelyne Holland (Chairman, Carlisle Parish Councils Association)


Sarah Kyle and Councillor Steve Reynolds (Walton Parish Council)


Councillor Ian Yates (Wetheral Parish Council)


David Johnston (St Cuthberts Without Parish Council)


Councillor Mike Ridley (Irthington Parish Council and CPCA Executive)

David Rutherford (Irthington Parish Council and CPCA Executive)


Councillor J A Harris (Irthington Parish Council)


Judith Gardner and David Sheard (Cumbria County Council)


Councillor Judith Pattinson (Brampton Parish Council)


Gwen Dumpleton (CALC)


Councillor A Oliver (Burtholme Parish Council)


Councillor A Hodgson and M E McKenna (Beaumont Parish Council)


Councillor William Little (Orton Parish Council and CPCA Executive)


Liz Auld and Councillor R Auld (Dalston Parish Council and CPCA Executive)


Clive Moth (Hethersgill Parish Council)


Councillor R Bloxham, Councillor Mrs O Luckley, Councillor B Earp,



Councillor Mrs M Bowman, Councillor J Mallinson (Carlisle City Council)


Zoe Sutton & Claire Rankin (Carlisle City Council)


Maggie Mooney, Mike Battersby, John Egan, Jason Gooding, 


Alan Eales, Angela Brown and Ian Dixon (Carlisle City Council)

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor M Jones, (Kingmoor Parish Council); Councillor R Strong, (Cumrew Parish Council); Councillor C Robinson, Councillor C Ridley, (Brampton Parish Council); Mrs P McDonald, (Orton Parish Council) Mr G Richardson and Mr C Bagshaw, (CALC); Councillor I Stewart, (St Cuthbert Without Parish Council) and Councillor I Forsyth and Mrs K Johnston, (Arthuret Parish Council).
2. MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting between the City Council’s Executive and Representatives of Parish Councils held on 5 June 2008 were circulated.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes be agreed as a true record of the meeting.

3. MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

There were no matters arising from the Minutes which were not included as items on the Agenda.

4. CARLISLE PARISH CHARTER – REVIEW

Claire Rankin (Rural Support Officer) reported on a review of the Parish Council’s Charter.  She reminded Members that the Charter, which was a Tripartite Agreement between the City Council, Cumbria County Council and the Parish Councils within the Carlisle district, had been published in March 2007 and contained a series of commitments from all 3 Councils on the provision of services/information.  

Ms Rankin outlined the progress made by the City Council against the commitments made in the Charter and particularly highlighted the actions which had been identified as priorities in January 2008.  She added that a copy of a report which had been submitted to a meeting of CALC outlining the progress which Parish Councils and the County Council had made with regard to their commitments had also been circulated for information.

Gwen Dumpleton, the Secretary of the CPCA clarified that the report was not an official CALC report and added that a review of progress made by the County Council against their commitments made in the Charter would be undertaken at the Joint Meeting between Representatives of the Parish Councils and the County Council at their meeting in March 2009.

Councillor Holland added that the Parish Councils and the Parish Councils Association made their best endeavours to fulfil the terms of the Charter, but asked for assistance from Representatives of the City Council if they became aware of any areas where the Parish Councils were not meeting their commitments.  She also suggested that the Rural Support Group would be a good forum for raising such issues as that forum included officer representation from all 3 tiers of Local Government.  There was some discussion as to how the City Council would be informed as to the progress of the County Council in meeting their commitments under the Charter. 

Councillor Auld commented on the commitment to facilitate greater electronic communication and sharing of information between principal authorities and the Parish Councils, and suggested that whilst this was improving there were difficulties in the rural area in accessing the Internet and there was also some frustration with the fact that proper links to pages were not provided.

Clive Moth reminded Members of problems which had been experienced with the operation of the concurrent Services Grant Scheme during the current year, which had resulted in a change to the level of grant allocated to individual Parishes.  Whilst he commended the scheme and felt that in general it worked well.  He hoped that such problems could be avoided in future years.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report be received and that the progress made by Carlisle City Council against the commitments made in the Parish Charter be noted.

(2) That it be noted that a Representative from the City Council will be invited to attend the Joint Meeting between the Parish Councils and the Cumbria County Council in March and that Representative would be able to feed back to the City Council on the progress which was being made by the Cumbria County Council against the commitments which they had made in the Charter.

5.
COMMUNITY EMPOWERMENT 


Dr Gooding reported on the actions which were being taken by the City Council to involve citizens in the design and delivery of services, and in particular on the pilot Community Empowerment Schemes which had been established in Arthuret Parish and Harraby.  He informed Members that following feedback from the meeting with the Parish Councils in June, he had carried out additional work on the establishment of the Pilot Community Empowerment Schemes in Longtown and Harraby.


He informed Members that he along with colleagues had met the Arthuret Parish Council and Representatives of the Longtown Network Group as part of efforts to engage local people in the work.  The Group had agreed the aims and targets that the pilot project would seek to achieve and were consulting and involving the local community in that work.  He commented that the scheme would look to develop participatory budgets, the development of a Parish Action Plan, provision of improved local services and would enable local Councillors to develop their role as Community Leaders.  He added that the Longtown Parish Planning Group were to meet on 9 December to map out their work in developing the Parish Plan, and an update report could be provided to the joint meeting in the summer on the further work which was being undertaken.  He added that whilst there was currently no completion date available the meeting on the 9 December would be able to develop the Parish Plan, and look at the timescales and resources involved.


Mrs Auld (Dalston) felt that the pilot scheme would be of benefit to Longtown and asked how the pilot scheme would relate to other parishes within the District and whether resources would be put into Longtown to the detriment of other parishes.


Dr Gooding commented that the pilot schemes were currently in the process of being established but was unsure as to when those pilot schemes would be rolled out across the district.  He added that whilst the Executive were committed to the long term aim of Community Empowerment, the Council were not in a position to release details as to when the pilots might be rolled out, and how those pilots would operate in other areas until the outcome of the pilot schemes could be considered.


He added that the resources which the City Council were using on the Community Empowerment Pilot were principally made up of officer time, although efforts were being made to seek support from the Cumbria Efficiency Partnership Improvement Project for their support.  He further added that once the action plans were developed there may be individual projects contained within the Action Plan which could attract funding support.


The Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that the City Council did not have resources at the current time to roll out the Community Empowerment Project across the district, but added that it was not proposed that the support, which was chiefly staff resources, for the pilots in Longtown and Harraby would be short term support.  She added that the City Council were looking at how Community Development workers could become more involved in the communities and encourage local communities to have an input in the way in which  the City Council was operated and decisions made.

Councillor Holland added that a number of members of the CPCA Executive had been interviewed by Solace, as part of the Community Support Review, and she enquired as to the process for implementing the outcomes of that review.  

Councillor Mitchelson reported that the outcomes of the review had been submitted to a meeting of the City Council's Executive and Officers had been asked to carry out additional work in terms of preparing an Action Plan to implement the recommendations.  He added that Officers would talk to representatives of the Parish Council's Association to progress that work.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the report be noted.

(2)  That the Director of Community Services forward a copy of a summary of the recommendations arising from the Community Support Review to the Carlisle Parish Councils' Association and arrange to discuss with the Parish Councils' Association how those recommendations might be progressed.

6.
AFFORDABLE HOUSING


Alan Eales reported on the disposal of sites for affordable housing.  He informed Members that the City Council had recognised that there was a major shortage of affordable homes in the district and that problem was particularly acute in the rural area.  He added that the Regional Strategic Housing Market Assessment had identified an annual need for 237 affordable housing units per annum, of which approximately 150 were in the rural area.  He added that the Council contributed to meeting this requirement by disposing of sites for affordable housing and he informed the meeting that the Council had recently tendered two Council owned sites at Raffles and Brampton for affordable housing.  He added that the site at Brampton would deliver 21 two and three-bed family homes for rent, which had been secured by a Section 106 Agreement.


Mr Eales further added that Planning Policies also assisted in the provision of affordable housing and Policy H5 of the Carlisle District Local Plan required 25% of housing on large sites, 20% of housing on medium sites and 10% of housing on small sites to contribute to affordable housing.  He further added that occupancy of affordable housing would be restricted to local residents, people employed locally or people with local connections.


Councillor Holland, in welcoming the report, queried how developers of small rural housing developments were currently allowed under Section 106 to build their affordable housing out with the Parish where the development occurred.  Mr Eales reported that the new policy in the Carlisle District Local Plan 2001-2016 required 10% of housing on smaller sites (three dwellings) as a contribution to affordable housing and the occupancy of those dwellings would be restricted to local residents, people employed locally or people with local connections.


Councillor Luckley added that there were schemes within the district, including the scheme at Burgh by Sands, where work was being carried out by Two Castles to provide affordable housing for local people.


Councillor Auld referred to development in Dalston which had originally included Planning gain to be allocated to village of Dalston but now indicated an allocation to rural west of Carlisle and he felt that this was to the detriment of Dalston.


Mr Eales responded that the need had been identified as part of the Market Assessment and setting the Planning gain to rural west of Carlisle would result in a larger contribution from the developer.


RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

7.
CARLISLE AND ALLERDALE PROPOSED JOINT COLLABORATION


Councillor Mitchelson reported on proposed joint working arrangements between Carlisle City Council and Allerdale Borough Council.  He reminded Members that there was currently a temporary agreement for the City Council to share its Chief Executive with Allerdale Borough Council for a six-month period.  


During that period the Council had commissioned and received a report on formalising this arrangement and creating one Chief Executive and one Senior Management Team to work across both Councils.  He suggested that this was an innovative way of looking at the efficiencies which both Council's needed to address and the Shared Service Agenda for authorities.  He added that the benefits which would accrue to the Council would be in delivering efficiencies and protecting front line resources and easing major budget pressures.  He added that each Council would maintain their own sovereignty and have their own meetings, Councillors, elections etc.


Councillor Mitchelson further added that the report was to be considered by both authorities on the 13 January 2009.


Councillor Mrs Pattinson (Brampton Parish Council) noted that the proposal would result in substantial savings and asked whether that would reduce the level of Council Tax or impact on the level of service which was provided and if the savings were to be used to increase the level of service provision she requested that the increased service provision be provided in rural areas.


Councillor Mallinson commented that the savings would be invested in front line services rather than reduce Council Tax, as Councils were undergoing severe funding issues and this was likely to continue in the short to medium term.  Councils therefore needed to examine other ways of providing services and resources and the proposed Joint Management for Carlisle and Allerdale would reduce the establishment of both Councils and provide savings in the region of £1m. a year.  He added that if Councils did not take this or similar action, then there would be a requirement to cut front line services.


Councillor Auld (Dalston Parish Council) noted that Parish Councils had only been mentioned once in the SERCO Report.  He felt that the report was about making Carlisle City Council more efficient in terms of staffing numbers and costs and he hoped that the actions would be taken quickly as a means of providing a good structure of Local Government in the North of Cumbria.  He felt that the options outlined in the report were preferable to the unitary solution which the County Council had sought to impose for Local Government in Cumbria.


Councillor Mitchelson added that in addition to the work with Allerdale, the City Council already worked on joint service provisions with Copeland and Eden and collaborated with the County Council and this proposal would not restrict the Council in the future to joint working only with Allerdale Borough Council.


Councillor Mitchelson reminded the meeting that as part of the decision to reject the County Council’s Unitary Authority solution, it had been agreed that there should be further work on joint working within Cumbria and this report formed part of that work.


Clive Moth (Hethersgill) suggested that the proposal could provide real opportunities to provide joint strategies and a joint Parish strategy for the Carlisle and Allerdale Districts.


Councillor Mallinson reminded the meeting that the proposal sought to deliver joint management for the two authorities and was not about provision of joint strategies between Carlisle and Allerdale  It would still be open for each Council to set out their own priorities in different areas, including their relationship with parishes within their District Council areas.


RESOLVED – That the report be noted.


Declaration of Interest
Councillor Earp declared a personal non-prejudicial interest in the following item of business under the City Council’s Code of Conduct.  He indicated that his interest was as Chairman of the East Cumbria Countryside Project.

8.
EAST CUMBRIA COUNTRYSIDE PROJECT

Parish Council Representatives sought a commitment from the City Council that the statutory rights of way provision would be maintained and sought further details on how that might be managed if the East Cumbria Countryside Project was closed.

The Director of Community Services confirmed that the City Council was committed to maintaining the statutory rights of way to the best of the Council’s ability.  He informed Members that the Council received £40,000 a year from the County Council to enable the rights of way to be maintained.  He added that in previous years this work had been managed and undertaken by the East Cumbria Countryside Project and during the last year the work had been managed by the East Cumbria Countryside Project, with the actual work being contracted out.

He further added that the Eden District Council and Cumbria County Council had given notice that they would withdraw funding from the East Cumbria Countryside Project with effect from 1 April 2009 and the City Council’s Executive would consider this matter further at their meeting on the 18 December.  He added that the Council would however seek to maintain the rights of way provision to the best of its ability.

Councillor Holland asked whether match funding would continue to be available to any Parish Council who wished to carry out footpath maintenance, as is currently the case.
The Director of Community Services confirmed that the Council would use its best endeavours to do that but reiterated his comment that the management of these matters would be under a different format.

Councillor Holland added that there may be opportunities in the New Year to secure Leader + funding for footpath maintenance works in the rural areas, and hoped that parishes and the City Council would be able to work together on this matter in the future.

RESOLVED – That the report be received.

9. PROVISION OF KERBSIDE RECYCLING

Parish Council Representatives sought information on the provision of kerbside recycling collections in all rural areas and the management of “Green Sites”.

The Director of Community Services reported that kerbside recycling was provided to most properties within the City Council’s area, but there was approximately 6,500 properties which were not covered most of which were within the rural areas.  He added that 43 neighbourhood recycling sites were however provided in rural areas.  The Director further added that part of the funding for the provision of recycling services and the provision of neighbourhood recycling sites was provided from income on sale of recycling material and there had been a significant reduction in the amount of money paid for plastic, cardboard etc, which meant that it was unlikely that those facilities might be expanded at the current time although a Civic Amenity Site, operated by the County Council, was due to open in Brampton in February 2009.

The Director sought feedback from Parish Council Representatives on the location of the 43 neighbourhood recycling sites within the rural areas, and asked if Parishes felt that any of the sites were not located in the best position in the area if Parish Councils could let him know.

Councillor Bloxham commented on the fall in the price which the authority received for recycled cardboard and plastic and added that in view of the reduction in the income received that it would not be possible in the foreseeable future to expand those recycling services from the service which was currently provided.

Mrs Auld (Dalston Parish Council) commented that residents in rural areas were taking their recycling materials to the neighbourhood site in Dalston and quite often the facility was overflowing.  Residents were therefore depositing the material close to the recycling bins and a litter problem was being created within the centre of Dalston.  She added that residents in the rural area paid the same level of Council Tax but were receiving a limited service and were also having to pay to take their recycled materials to the neighbourhood bring sites.

Councillor Bloxham added that the Council was investigating ways in which the service could be outsourced, but added that if the recycling bin was full then the residents should phone the operator (Cumbria Waste Services) as they would need to know that the bin needed to be emptied.  He added that the Council continued to do what it could in terms of the provision of recycling services and would continue to provide those services and would seek to expand those services if and when resources became available.

RESOLVED – That the report be received.

10. CHOICE BASED LETTINGS AND PARISH COUNCILS

At the request of Parish Councils Representatives the proposed procedures for Section 106 agreements was discussed.  Councillor Little (Orton Parish Council) informed Members of the background to this item, in that Orton Parish Council had built houses which were being managed on their behalf by Impact Housing Association.  The Parish Council was seeking to agree a procedure for having an input into the letting of those properties.

He informed Members of discussions which had been held with the Impact Housing Association on this matter and on the relevance of the Section 106 Agreement.  He informed Members that following discussions with the Impact Housing Association a proposed procedure had been drawn up, a copy of which had been circulated.

Councillor Bloxham urged the Parish Councils to be cautious in accepting the procedure and suggested that further investigations be carried out with other Housing Associations, and in particular mentioned work which was being carried out by Cumbria Housing in terms of negotiating a choice based letting procedure for the whole of the County.

Mr Eales clarified that the item related to two issues, choice based lettings and Section 106 Agreements.  He commented on the importance of the Section 106 Agreement and added that the agreed procedure would need to comply with the terms of the Section 106 Agreement.  The City Council were co-signatories on the Section 106 Agreement with Impact Housing Association.
RESOLVED – That the proposed procedure for Section 106 Agreements be referred back to the Carlisle Parish Councils Association Executive for further consideration.

11. QUESTIONS

(i) Thanks
Councillor Holland thanked the City Council for the work carried out on behalf of Parishes.  She commented in particular on the support for Village Halls, including the structural surveys, heating surveys and also on the Village Hall Workshop.  She commended the support which was received from Rural Support Officers and the help from the Council’s IT Section.  She expressed appreciation for the work which had been carried out in negotiating the reduced rates for inspection of play areas and on the relationship between City Council Officers and Parish Councillors.

Councillor Holland repeated her request for City Council Representatives to inform Parish Councils if there were areas where individual parishes or the Parish Council Association were not meeting their commitments under the Parish Charter, and added that there was much information available to the City and County Councils from the Parish Plans which had been produce by individual Parishes.

(ii) Dalston Cycle Path
Councillor Auld (Dalston Parish Council) reported that the Caldew Cycle Path was in danger of falling into the River Caldew in two places and if action was not taken, cautioned that this could result in the cycle path being closed.  He noted that there was substantial investment being made in the path at the Denton Holme end, but was concerned that if action was not taken on the areas which were in danger of falling into the river, then it would not be possible to use the path.

Councillor Bloxham noted the comments and indicated that matters relating to maintenance on cycle ways was a matter of frequent discussion with the County Highways group as funding had not been allocated for maintenance of those cycle routes when the routes were constructed.  He was however trying to work with both the Representatives of the County Council and the Environment Agency to remedy the current situation on the Caldew Cycle track.  He also commented that work had recently been carried out on a footpath in the Petteril Valley to prevent the River Petteril eroding part of the railway bank.

(iii) Car Parking Charges – Talkin Tarn
Councillor Mrs Pattinson (Brampton Parish Council) noted that consideration was being given to the introduction of hourly parking charges at Talkin Tarn, and requested that if parking charges were to be introduced at parks in the rural area then consideration be given to introducing similar charges at Rickerby Park and Hammonds Pond.  She asked whether the Council were considering introducing such charges for parks within the urban area as she felt that the proposal was penalising the rural area.  Councillor Bloxham indicated that the City Council was not considering imposing such charges for parks within the urban area at the present time. 

Councillor Bloxham commented that surveys had indicated that 25% of the people who visited Talkin Tarn came from Northumberland or outside the district.  The City had invested a substantial amount of money in Talkin Tarn and attracted many visitors from outside the region who could make a contribution through parking charges.

Councillor Bloxham further commented on the work which the City Council had carried out at Talkin Tarn but would look at the points which were being made by Brampton Parish Council as part of the discussions on car parking in the area.

12. DATE OF FUTURE MEETING

It was agreed that the date of the next meeting between the Executive and Parish Councils Association would be the 15 June 2009 not the 8 June 2009 as previously advised.  That meeting will commence at 7.00 pm and be hosted by the Carlisle Parish Councils Association.

(The meeting ended at 8.20 pm)
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